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Introduction. Uncertainty and a rapidly changing pharmacy profession create stressors and barriers for early career pharmacists (ECPs). Professional and personal support for ECPs, particularly in rural and remote areas, can be difficult to obtain. UNE Pharmacy graduates can find this particularly challenging, as they study predominantly online, missing the opportunities to establish networks akin to those created by students in on-campus programs.
Aims. To develop an extended support program for pharmacy graduates to facilitate transition from guided learners to independent practitioners.
Methods. A strategic plan for a UNE Pharmacy Alumni (UNEPhA) group was created in 2019. UNE pharmacy students elect to provide their contact information during their final year, and were subsequently invited to collaborate in the design and organisation of events to facilitate the transition from intern to practitioner.
Results. On average, one-third of final year pharmacy students nominate to be on the Alumni list. These graduates identified that online peer-peer mentoring, intern guidance and online clinical update sessions may be beneficial for interns and ECP. Eight registered pharmacists from the UNE alumni volunteered to be intern mentors, with 9 pairs of peer-peer mentoring undertaken over two offerings in 2020 and 2021. Both mentors and mentees experienced a positive impact from their interactions and expressed a desire to continue contributions/participation. Eight online sessions, focused on the intent of the registration examinations and refining individual professional processes, were hosted and all intern alumni who attended were successful in the registration exams. These events were identified as both engaging and rewarding by attendees. 
[bookmark: _GoBack]Discussion. Professional development and the creation of interpersonal networks are essential to combat the tyranny of isolation that can be experienced by interns in rural and remote areas. Pre-COVID, UNE students were unique placed to develop resilience to isolation, studying predominantly online with limited face-to-face networking opportunities. The post-graduate support program will continue to be developed with UNE alumni in consultation with academic staff. This will provide a framework to facilitate and nurture professional development, particulary in regional Australia, where security of the health workforce is an area of priority.
